
 

                               

 
 

  
LAREDO COLLEGE DISTRICT 

Laredo, Texas 

 

The Laredo College Board of Trustees convened on Wednesday, November 16, 2022, 
beginning at 12:00 p.m. in the Samuel A. Meyer Board Room located at the Elpha Lee West 
Building Room 105 at the Fort McIntosh Campus to canvass the November 8, 2022 election 
returns.     
 
 MEMBERS PRESENT OTHERS 
ROLL CALL Lupita Zepeda, President  

Jorge “JD” Delgado, Vice President  
  
MEMBERS ABSENT 

Jackie Leven-Ramos, Secretary  

Cynthia Mares  

Mercurio Martinez, Jr. 
Henry S. Carranza, Ph.D.  

Esteban Rangel  

Karina “Kari” Elizondo  

Tita C. Vela 

Minita Ramírez, Ph.D. 

Rusty Meurer 

Veronica Martinez, PhD. 

 
 

  
CALL TO ORDER Ms. Zepeda called the meeting to order.  Mr. Delgado called the roll.   
  
CANVASS OF  
NOVEMBER 8, 2022 

ELECTION RETURNS 

Dr. Veronica Martinez, Associate Vice President of Planning & 

Institutional Effectiveness and Elections Officer for Laredo College 

District, presented the election returns for the record. 

 

Name of Candidate 

Office 
Sought 

No. of 
Votes 

Received Percentage 

Lino E. Sanchez Position 1 9,627 26.23% 

Erica Benavides Garcia Position 1 27,069 73.77% 

    

Frank Sciaraffa Position 2 6,982 18.32% 

Cindy Liendo Position 2 19,188 50.35% 

Priscilla Pantoja Position 2 5,968 15.66% 

Will Shrout Position 2 3,984 10.46% 

Terry L. Neyland Position 2 1,984 5.21% 

    

Gene Belmares Position 3 16,795 44.47% 

Mercurio Martinez, Jr. Position 3 20,976 55.53% 

 

Ms. Zepeda moved to accept the tabulation of the election returns.  Mr. 

Delgado seconded the motion; motion carried. 
  
ADJOURNMENT At 12:05 p.m., Ms. Zepeda noted that the canvassing is concluded.   

  


